
  

Lymantria dispar dispar is an exotic pest accidentally introduced into the US over 150 
years ago. It used to cause major defoliation in Vermont’s forest, rural and urban set-
tings every 8-10 years. We haven’t seen an outbreak since the early 1990s thanks in 
large part to an insect-killing fungus called Entomophaga maimaiga that infects the larvae. 
Last summer a few reports of an abundance of L. dispar dispar caterpillars were re-
ceived. Now that spring has come, people all around Vermont are seeing large num-
bers of an unfamiliar caterpillar, which are in fact L. dispar dispar. It has been so long 
since we had an outbreak, many people don’t recognize them anymore. L. dispar dispar 
has a wide host range (over 300 identified species), feeding mostly on deciduous hard-
woods, and particularly favors oak, maple, birch and apple trees. However, when food 
is scarce, they even feed on pine needles. 
 

The caterpillars are greyish with six pairs of raised red spots and four pairs of raised 
blue ones and tufts of yellowish hairs. They start out tiny when they hatch from the 
egg in early spring, and spin down the tree on thin silken threads, landing in your hair 
or plants below. They shed their skin 5-6 times over their life, each time getting larger. 
After the last molt they can reach 3 inches long! By the time they get that big, they are 
voracious feeders and can devour all the leaves on young trees and shrubs. Larvae 
have an interesting feeding behavior to escape predators such as birds and small mam-
mals. They climb into the canopy of host trees at night to feed, and climb back down 
in the early morning to hide in the leaf litter or in bark crevices on the trunk. This be-
havior is a handy way for homeowners to manage them too. A band of burlap or soft 
weed cloth can be wrapped around host trees, held in place with twine and folded over 
itself (don’t staple or nail it in place!). Caterpillars hide under the burlap, and can be re-
moved in the morning and disposed of in the trash in a closed bag or in a can of soapy 
water with a bit of rubbing alcohol. When populations are high, caterpillars can be 
seen crawling on the sides of homes and barns during the day. They are not trying to 
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